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Very winter greetings from 
the LCIA! 

This has been a great winter 
for those who love lots of 
snow and cold weather.  Go-
ing into the winter most of the 
weather service models I saw 
were predicting an average to 
wetter and milder winter for 
the Upper Lakes.  At the same 
time ς our Native friends were 
observing birds migrating sev-
eral weeks ahead of schedule 
suggesting a tough winter.  
After a tough November, mild 
December, very tough January 
& early Feb ς I am going to 
score this year a prediction 
win for our Native friends. 

Hopefully, by the time you 
read this, many will have 
come up for Snowsfest and 
observed: 

§ The Cedarville Harbor 
project is progressing per 
plan.  The new building 
looks great. 

§ Woods & Waters Tours 
has new owners and their 
building is being remod-
eled. 

§ A new professional fram-
ing studio is moving into 
the old Gallery building 
ōŜƘƛƴŘ !ǊŦǎǘǊƻƳΩǎΦ 

§ Downtown Cedarville 
appears to have had a 
good winter judged by 
the parking lots at the  
Les Cheneaux Coffee 

Roasters, the Distillery, 
and Cattails. 

As you make your plans to 
come back up ς please give 
some thought to who in your 
circle of family and neighbors 
you could invite to join the 
LCIA.  We have been holding 
steady for a few years at 
about 475 total members. 

A reminder - we have several 
types of memberships: 

Inspection Membership 
$110.00: This is generally 
for seasonal property 
owners who want their 
property inspected 
monthly in the off season 
by LCIA inspectors. 

Supporting Membership 
$55.00: This is for sea-
sonal or year-round prop-
ŜǊǘȅ ƻǿƴŜǊǎ ǿƘƻ ŘƻƴΩǘ 
want/need the monthly 
LCIA inspection but wish 
ǘƻ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ [/L!Ωǎ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘǎ 
& programs. 

Associate Membership 
$10.00: Inspection and 
Supporting members can 
add additional family 
members or co-owners to 
their membership who 
also enjoy coming to LCI 
and want to stay abreast 
of LCIA information, ac-
tivities & events.  

Commercial Membership 
$55.00: This is for sea-
sonal or year-round busi-

ƴŜǎǎ ƻǿƴŜǊǎ ǿƘƻ ŘƻƴΩǘ 
want/need the monthly 
LCIA inspection but wish 
ǘƻ ǎǳǇǇƻǊǘ [/L!Ωǎ ǇǊƻƧŜŎǘǎ 
& programs. 

I spent some time going thru a 
variety of data at the Town-
ship Office to estimate how 
many Inspection & Supporting 
Members we could possibly 
have if every lakefront prop-
erty owner joined.  My esti-
mate is ~600, so currently 
having 400 Inspection & Sup-
porting Memberships (~70%) 
strikes me as reasonable. 

That said, having 400 Inspec-
tion/Supporting Members 
with only 40 Associate Mem-
bers strikes me as too low.  
With your help, it seems like 
we could grow Associate 
Memberships 5 to 10x. If your 
kids are now adults & coming 
up with their own families to 
enjoy LCI ς please consider 
adding them as Associate 
Members on your Inspection 
or Supporting Membership.  
LCIA efforts on buoys, inspec-
tions, water safety, and water 
quality help turn their vaca-
tions into traditions. 

Please feel free to contact me 
about any anything you would 
like to talk about. 

Thanks.  Jim Keighley,  

keighleyja@gmail.com  

906-484-2369. 

 tǊŜǎƛŘŜƴǘΩǎ aŜǎǎŀƎŜ 
Jim Keighley 
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Weather / Snow / Ice / Water Update 
Winter in the Les Cheneauxs began with some erratic weather. 
By mid-November the area received substantial snowfall on 
several occasions, but warming temps prevented accumula-
tions. Ice formed in November but disappeared and re-froze 
numerous times, well into January. The ice was just becoming 
solid when we received several rounds of heavy snow which 
acted as an insulator and slowed ice formation. 
 
We have experienced some seiche-like periods when Lake 
Huron rose under the ice forcing the water up through pressure 
cracks. The result was large wet spots and flooding on top of 
the ice. By mid-January we endured frigid temps but the ice was 
not affected due to the layers of snow and water. Further com-
plicating matters were several freezing rain events which put a 
crusty layer on top of the snow. After the freezing rain we had 
some plain old rain causing pools of water on top of the whole 
mess. 
 
LCIA Property Inspections 
Property inspectors have been able to complete their routes on 
the mainland but island access has been very difficult since No-
vember. There are homes and cottages that have dangerous 
snow/ice buildups, but travel to some outlying areas is virtually 
impossible at the present time. Inspectors are attempting to get 

to remote areas but travel by snowmobile has been tough due 
to deep snow and slush. Inspectors have gotten stuck in places 
where there is no frozen, used, snowmobile path; it is especially 
slushy  as you approach the shoreline. Conditions are not con-
ducive to travel of any kind; walking or snowshoeing is an ad-
venture. 
 
Inspectors have been watching for the opportunity to get to all 
areas as soon as possible. Inspectors are very aware that older 
buildings with flat roofs, valleys or a shallow pitch are vulner-
able to heavy snow and ice build-up. The forecast is for below 
freezing temperatures for the near future, so hopefully winter 
travel to the island areas will improve.   
 
Fish & Game Report 
Ice fishing activity has been slowed by the unusual conditions 
on top of the ice. Some good perch fishing has been reported in 
Hessel and Musky Bays for those who ventured out on the lake. 
 
Michigan DNR has announced the lowering of the yellow perch 
daily creel limit from 50 to 25 fish, effective April 1, 2019. 
 
Our whitetail deer are having to deal with a severe winter; how-
ever, the ice and snow has bent tree branches low enough to 
provide some food for now.  

aŀƴŀƎŜǊΩǎ wŜǇƻǊǘ 
Mark Engle 

This winter has been a yo-yo: the temperature keeps going up and down. Those of you in the south missed the joy of the recent 
polar vortex, a reminder of good old fashioned winters. Three days later the temperature was 50 in Chicago, a mere 80 degree 
swing. The result of the yo-yo is poor ice conditions [not to mention ice dams on roofs]. Perhaps by Snowsfest the ice will be 
more solid everywhere, but snowmobilers and skiers beware, lest you go swimming!  

One of the missions of LCIA is to promote water and boating safety. LCIA coordinates a water safety class, taught by Deputy Tom 
Sherlund. Michigan law requires that young boaters be licensed. The Youth Boating Safety Course is the best way to become li-
ŎŜƴǎŜŘΦ hƭŘŜǊ ōƻŀǘŜǊǎ ŀƭǎƻ ŀǊŜ ǿŜƭŎƻƳŜ ŦƻǊ άŎƻƴǘƛƴǳƛƴƎ ōƻŀǘƛƴƎ ŜŘǳŎŀǘƛƻƴέΦ !Řǳƭǘǎ ǿƘƻ ƘŀǾŜ ǘŀƪŜƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƻǳǊǎŜ ŀƭƭ ŀƎǊŜŜ ǘƘŜ 
ŎƻǳǊǎŜ ƛǎ ǾŀƭǳŀōƭŜΣ ōƻǘƘ ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎ ƴŜǿ ƛƴŦƻǊƳŀǘƛƻƴ ŀƴŘ άǊŜ-ƭŜŀǊƴƛƴƎέ ŀ ŦŜǿ ŦƻǊƎƻǘǘŜƴ ŦŀŎǘǎΦ  

The 2019 classes will be conducted in the classroom at GREAT LAKES BOAT BUILDING SCHOOL. The two-night sessions are 
Tuesday and Wednesday July 9 & 10, and August 6 & 7, from 6-9 pm.  

The Committee seeks new members; minimal work and time. Anyone wishing to join our cause please contact Esther or me.  

AND NOW: a pop quiz [from the 2004 Boater Course Exam]:  If while boating at night you see a green and a white light, you 
must: a] speed up and go past the other craft quickly; b] give-way and let the other vessel pass; c] shine your spotlight in the eyes 
of the other boater; d] maintain course and speed, but remain aware of the other vessel.  

Enjoy the remaining winter and spring. Before long it will be time to head north for Summer 2019.  

  

News From the Water Safety and Youth Boating Certification Committee  
Dave Robertson, Chair 

Answer  to Quiz:  b 
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Environment Committee Report for Winter 2019 
Bob Smith, Chair 

Water Level / Quality   

The Corps of Engineers is predicting our water level to be a few inches higher 
during this summer than we experienced in 2018. More of us will need boots 
as we walk the dock to get to our boats. Wonder what our photo of John Bent-
ƭŜȅΩǎ ƛƴŦŀƳƻǳǎ ōƻŀǘƘƻǳǎŜ ǿƛƭƭ ƭƻƻƪ ƭƛƪŜ ǘƘƛǎ WǳƭȅΗ  

The nutrients in the form of plant-available phosphorus and algae populations 
were both somewhat higher than concentrations observed in 2017, but similar 
to those recorded for 2016. Our results are just back from the U of M lab at 
5ƻǳƎƭŀǎ [ŀƪŜ ŀƴŘ LΩƭƭ ƘŀǾŜ ƳƻǊŜ ŘŜǘŀƛƭ ǘƻ ǎƘŀǊŜ ŀǎ ǿŜ ƳƻǾŜ ƛƴǘƻ ǎǇǊƛƴƎΦ ¢ŀƪŜ-
home: our waters continue to be in excellent conditions for recreational activi-
ties.  

 

Cedarville Harbor  

This recent photo shows progress on the new Cedarville Harbor building since 
ground-breaking last Fall. According to Supervisor, Mark Clymer, completion of 
the harbor house and dock is contracted for completion by end of July. The 
transient dock can be installed earlier pending completion of an onshore an-
chor. Thanks to the LCIA membership for helping in a significant way to make 
this project a reality!  

 

  

Zebra Mussel Resurgence?  

Lƴ ǘƘŜ ŜŀǊƭȅ нлллΩǎ ƻǳǊ ½ŜōǊŀ ƳǳǎǎŜƭ ƛƴǾŀǎƛƻƴ ƘŀŘ ǇŜŀƪŜŘ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƴǳƳōŜǊǎ 
declined steadily over the next few years. Since that time mussels are seen 
intermittently but not in the high numbers and on almost all hard surfaces as 
experienced during their peak growth. So we thought... The boat hull shown 
here was covered with zebra mussels when hauled by the Viking crew last fall. 
Admittedly, the boat had little use during the 2018 season but it is a warning to 
be on guard for a comeback of zebras in the Islands. The boat shown was kept 
in Islington Channel.  

This summer the Watershed Council will conduct a zebra mussel survey 
throughout the islands to determine other areas where they might be increas-
ing in number. Results from the survey will be published in this newsletter next 
winter.  

 

 

Invasive milfoil.  

After six years of field research the Watershed Council has developed an effec-
tive and safe biological control agent for managing the invasive Eurasian water-
milfoil in the form of a native fungus that can compete with chemical herbi-
cides. Although developed for use in areas such as Les Cheneaux, no producers 
have yet shown interest in manufacturing the fungus for commercial use. 
Without access to this biological control agent our channels will again be 
clogged with invasive milfoil when the next outbreak happens.  

Water Sample Station in Marquette Bay  
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Life After the Milfoil Invasion 

During the past six years since the Eurasian watermifoil (EWM) invasion we have witnessed a 
steep downward trend of EWM populations in the two bays where the it was most dense: 
Sheppard and Cedarville Bays. Yes, EWM is still around but our diverse and healthy aquatic plant 
population has changed. As with other ecosystems, diversity of species contributes to resiliency 
when the system is stressed by events. In this case it was the EWM invasion. The same major 
species are still prevalent, but in different densities than before the invasion. Some of the major 
plant species decreased somewhat in population, others increased and a couple held a fairly 
steady level. One of the plants that has increased, Clasping-leaf pondweed, is shown here. Can 
we expect EWM to return? Yes. Exactly when depends on many factors which include water 
level, tem-temperature and extra nutrients. All shoreline property owners can help delay or 
minimize a resurgence by keeping your riparian areas free of EWM.  

 

Local bat populations 

Thanks once again to our membership for reporting bat sightings during the past three summers, we now have a better idea of 
ǊŜƭŀǘƛǾŜ ƴǳƳōŜǊǎ ƻŦ ōŀǘǎ ŀǎ ǿŜƭƭ ŀǎ ǘƘŜƛǊ ƭƻŎŀǘƛƻƴǎ ŀǊƻǳƴŘ ǘƘŜ ƛǎƭŀƴŘǎΦ !ǎ ǊŜǇƻǊǘŜŘ ƭŀǎǘ ǎŜŀǎƻƴΣ ǿŜ ƘŀǾŜ ƳƻǊŜ ά[ƛǘǘƭŜ .Ǌƻǿƴ .atsέ 
than initially thought, but only a small percentage of the bat populations of previous years. In addition to their mobile monitoring 
equipment the Watershed Council will improve bat detection accuracy this next summer with the use of fixed monitoring stations 
to better determine bat numbers and locations throughout the islands.  

Please continue to report your sightings to Batman, Scott Myers. Your input will help improve the accuracy of our bat counts and 
locations. Scott has shared LCI bat data with university researchers to enhance the bat population database and to learn how LCI 
populations compare with others in Michigan and in other Great Lakes States. To learn more about our LCI bats or to ask Scott 
questions please sign on the LCWC website at: lescheneauxwatershed.org and address your inquiry to Scott at the bottom of the 
home page.  

 

Les Cheneaux Forests are Carbon Dioxide Sponges!  

Both full-time and seasonal Les Cheneaux residents are aware and concerned 
about the detrimental effects of unbalanced carbon dioxide levels (CO2) on 
climate change. As individuals, we can all strive to minimize our carbon foot-
print, but have you thought about how the trees within our watershed contrib-
ute to absorbing CO2 and the ability of our forests to effectively remove it from 
the atmosphere? Our forests absorb CO2 and water from the air and, through 
photosynthesis, store the carbon as sugar then release oxygen and excess wa-
ter to the atmosphere.  

Long story short: the forests within our Les Cheneaux watershed absorb over 
ONE BILLION POUNDS of CO2 from the atmosphere each year! More info at: 
<lescheneauxwatershed.org>  

 

 

 

Hessel School House  

For more information on LCI environmental issues and activities please visit the 
Hessel School House and view the Watershed Council display.  

Clasping-leaf pondweed  


